Combined Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ & Police Chiefs’ Associations

Regular Meeting Minutes

August 5, 2004

PCFD #8 – Edgewood

1. Call to Order
The August 5, 2004 combined meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ and Police Chiefs’ Associations was called to order by President Paul Webb at 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were: Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; John Harris, McChord FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Robert Drozynski, Steilacoom Public Safety; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Ron Hiraki, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5; Doug Willis, PCFD #6; Judy Murphy, PCFD #6; Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8; Jake Doty, PCFD #12; Gary McVay, PCFD #13; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Doug Baldwin, PCFD #14; Tom Lique, PCFD #16; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; S. Yount, PCFD #17; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Gary Franz, PCFD #21; Dave Wakefield, PCFD #22; Garry Olson, PCFD #23; Jim Bixler, PCFD #27; Jay Wiggins, PCFD #27; Rich Heidal, Bates Tech. College; Chuck King, DNR; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Tom Poste, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Joe Quinn, Attorney; Steve Marrs, DOC; Roger Toles, Edgewood Police; Jim Jenkins, PCSD; Larry Saunders, Lakewood PD; Byrl Engel, McChord Security Forces; Charles Thornton, McChord Security Forces; Bryan Jeter, Bonney Lake PD; John Pirak, LESA; Diana Lock, LESA; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Ed Goodlet led the flag salute.

Introductions were made around the room.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the June 3, 2004 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
President Webb stated we would forgo the Treasurer’s report today.  Bob Black reminded everyone of the upcoming annual Golf Tournament fundraiser.

President Webb suspended normal business at this time to allow for several programs and sharing of information.

5. Guest Speakers/Program
Gary Franz reported that Ed Reed is unable to make it today.

President Webb turned the floor over to Steve Bailey.  Steve reported that Ed Reed is officially gone from PCDEM and has been back in DC getting acclimated to his new job.  The grants have started to slow down and are more in a cycle of predictable pattern.  The equipment has to be purchased by the State and the equipment committee is handling the allocation of the equipment.  This fall they will begin preparing for the 2005 grant process.  Steve forewarned everyone that the preliminary information is that overall the grant funding for the State is down from what it has been for Homeland Security.  The concentration is on the higher threat areas.  There has been some concern that Steve Bailey is using the grant money and this is not true.  Steve stated they estimate high and then when they are actually buying the equipment it generally results in savings.  With those savings it is then rolled down the equipment priority list.  PCDEM has had to buy new software to track the equipment.  It had been their understanding that once the equipment was issued to an agency it became that agencies responsibility to track.  However, that is not the case and it is a Federal Rule that PCDEM still has to track all of the equipment.  Equipment below $5,000.00 does not have to be tracked, however, some entities have lowered that level even down to $1,000.00 and if that has been done, PCDEM has to then track the equipment down to $1,000.00.  It is PCDEM’s recommendation that all entities receiving federal grant equipment set the level at $5,000.00.

Steve Bailey reported that PPE training is primarily for law enforcement.  The process is to identify state law that will relate to them and it falls under general safety practice.  Need to train people on how to use the PPE equipment.  A letter will be sent out in the next couple of weeks regarding a six (6) hour course being offered.

Steve Bailey reported a new web site is available for intelligence information:  www.nwwarn.gov.  The Ed Reed e-mails will no longer be sent out, you can receive the same information by going to the above web site and signing up to receive updates.  It is being looked into setting up a tiered notification system for those who need to be made aware of emanate threats, etc.  They are hoping to have this up and running by October 1st.

President Webb asked Steve Bailey to talk about NIMS.  Steve stated NIMS is a new incident management system.  Tom has informed him there are not many changes at the operational level.  The biggest thing is there is a requirement in the grants that we adopt NIMS.  PCDEM is working on clarifying what adopt means.  There is a new NIMS Federal center staffed by people and their web site is up and running.  They are working on making rules on how to implement NIMS.  They are hoping it will be grandfathered in.  President Webb stated it would be worth having a presentation from Tom Miner on this subject.

Steve Marrs, DOC Supervisor of Field Operations Intelligence Unit, stated he has a tremendous amount of information on offenders and would like to know when anyone has any contact with them.  He has worked very diligently at having great partnerships and relationship with law enforcement and has been spreading the word for the last fifteen (15) years.  When they get information on offenders, they act on it.  For example, arsons; they have information just sitting there and they are willing and able to give the information to agencies that could benefit, they just need to ask for it.  They hold meetings quarterly at McNeil Island, anyone is more than welcome to attend.  If anyone is interested in working with DOC, please leave him a business card and he will contact you.  President Webb stated with regards to sex offenders there is a web site that you can get information on them, has there been any thought about creating a similar web site for arsonists?  Steve Marrs stated that King County has something like that in place.  Anyone can call his office directly and he can get the information to them.  They have a huge database.  His direct line is: 206-727-4141 or his cell phone is 206-786-0491.

President Webb presented an overview of the structure used by Fire Service for getting information of what the grant needs are:
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The Fire Service side mirrors what is already in place.  There are two (2) representatives on each committee from the Fire Service and we are more heavily involved in the first two committees and not so much in the Planning and Intelligence.  The representatives are there simply to be aware of things that Fire Service needs to be aware of.  The representatives come back to the PCFCA Executive Board before it moves up to the RCC Committees, etc.  There is a lot of work behind the scenes that goes on and it has been working well so far.  Gary Franz asked if the Police have a similar structure.  Bryan Jeter responded that they do.  It’s a great network.

President Webb turned the floor over to Judy Murphy.  Judy reported that she works most closely with the Exercise Committee.  They meet twice a month.  She put together a brief overview of the exercises that have been done since the first of the year as well as what is planned.  See attached.  There were two exercises at the Port of Tacoma with a lot of involvement.  A large bio terrorism event was done twice and confirmed the need for an intelligence structure.  A military/civilian exercise is planned for November 17th.  We have tremendous military and civilian assets in this area and this is going to be a great event.  Hopefully in the 4th quarter there will be NIMS training.  The grant requires a regional tabletop exercise.  There will be a regional counter terrorism drill February 23rd at the Puyallup fairgrounds.  Feel free to contact her if you want to get involved with planning, etc.  Also, she encouraged everyone to let them know if they are having a drill that may fit the grant language which is multi-discipline and multi-jurisdictional, WMD and not in normal their normal training calendar.  There are monies to cover overtime and backfill.

Judy distributed another handout regarding the Training Committee.  Due to the amount of work for both Training and Exercise, this committee has split into two (2) committees.  The handout is a breakdown of courses currently scheduled and what has already taken place.  The goal was to have 500 first reponders trained by March 1, 2005 and so far they are on target for that goal.  There is a four (4) hour explosive management/bomb course that is a great operational level course.  Also scheduled is a twenty-four (24) hour EMS operational course.  Texas Tech has a $250,000.00 manikin that looks at medical aspects and responds accordingly and teaches how to manage the patient.  This course is in November the week before Thanksgiving.

Steve Bailey stated the awareness level training is a requirement of the grant.  The Homeland Security Board decided we would start training the trainers on this.  There are eight (8) other regions in the State that have not started this training and are now looking to us for help.  We have a working relationship in this county that doesn’t happen everywhere.  Steve congratulated and commended the attitudes that make this working relationship happen.  This is a great place to be in public safety.  Steve commended Judy for all of her work and efforts, we couldn’t do all of this without her work.  Also, thanks to CPFR for allowing Judy the time commitment to do this work.

President Webb stated there is one thing that is not on the agenda, but is important to both Associations and that is communications.  He tends to call it the 1/10 of 1% issue for the sales tax to fund communications centers.  He is not going to call is that anymore and would like to broaden and look at the grants as another funding source for communications.  Interoperability is a lot more than just the technological side of communications.  He is not sure we have a strategy for interoperability and communications in Pierce County.  Larry Saunders stated a few windfall grants have been received and try to cobble things together to get things accomplished.  He would like to encourage everyone to not get fixed on a particular technology or system but to look at how to communicate with each other regionally, etc.  How to cooperate routinely and in crisis situations.  President Webb stated to let him know on the Fire side and Bryan Jeter on the Police side for those who are interested in working on this.  Professionally get together on how to work together towards better communications. Discussion followed.

President Webb called a break at 10:12 a.m.

President Webb called the meeting back to order at 10:25 a.m.

Those interested in working on the Communications Committee are as follows: John Pirak (LESA), Diana Lock (LESA), Rick Bleecker (PCFD #3), Bob Black, Eric Watson or Ron Hiraki (PCFD #5), Jack Andren or Doug Willis (CPFR), Jim Arsanto (Buckley PD), Colleen Wilson (Sumner PD), Robin James (Puyallup PD), Rob Degroot (Fife PD), and Larry Saunders (Lakewood PD).

Larry Saunders stated if you don’t have a working relationship with your Police Chief, you need to fix that.  This meeting helps and the fact of the matter is that good information comes out of these meetings. 

Attorney Quinn stated he is the attorney for a number of Fire Districts and the Fire Service has been working through HIPPA issues regarding patient privacy, which is a very divisive issue for police and fire.  He would like to pledge on behalf of the fire service a willingness to work with operational legal issues.  It is the understanding that you are unable to share information with regards to patients, however, there are exceptions that we are learning about where information can be shared.  We need to work harder on cooperation.  Attorney Quinn suggested bringing in an expert and holding a conference with prosecutors, police and fire to turn this divisive issue into an opportunity to learn and grow together.

Andy McAfee stated there are departments in the valleys where the County is looking at changing the ordinance for essential facilities where they cannot be built in hazard areas.  He has a draft of the legislative changes.  He encouraged those in departments that this affects to contact your council members.

Andy McAfee stated last year something was started and has died on the vine and would like to know whether it is something to continue to pursue or not.  He’s talking about Type 3 Incident Management Teams in Pierce County.  The concept is to have a small group of interagency people that can come in and manage, not take over, but help manage major incidents.  He would like to see us move forward with this, but only if the majority are in favor of doing so.  President Webb stated we need to talk to the committee members and get input on this.  He doesn’t think this is something that should die on the vine.

6. Unfinished Business
Nothing at this time.

7. New Business
Nothing at this time.

8. Good of the Order
President Webb stated there is a Fire Comm Ops meeting today.

President Webb stated he has raffle tickets for sale they are $5.00 each or $25.00 per book.  Please see him after the meeting if interested in purchasing.

9. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 10:40 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be September 2, 2004 at Puyallup Fire Department beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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